
Notes:
•	 National	Estuarine	Research	

Reserves	(NERRs)	increasingly	
work	on	climate	change	adaptation	
-	either	on	site	or	with	nearby	
communities.	But	engaging	staff,	
stakeholders	and	partners	on	a	topic	
as	challenging	as	climate	change	
impacts	and	adaptation	is	difficult.	
This	presentation	synthesizes	what	is	
presently	known	about	perceptions	
of	climate	change	impacts	and	
adaptation	to	communicate	difficult	
information	about	climate	change	
effectively	while	still	motivating	people	
to	get	involved	in	finding	solutions.



NOTES
•	 Climate	change	adaptation	is	often	

framed	as	a	technical	task	with	
stakeholder	engagement	as	one	of	the	
last	tasks	we	take	on.	

•	 But	engaging	people	is	first	and	
foremost	a	human	task	that	should	
be	integral	to	everything	we	do	in	
adaptation.	We	need	to	meet	people	
where	they	are,	tap	into	their	needs	
and	desires	for	hope,	and	help	them	
stay	engaged	with	the	topic.	

•	 There	are	many	audiences	that	need	
to	be	engaged	in	the	conversation	
about	adapting	to	climate	change	
(see the list at bottom of slide)	and	in	
participating	to	bring	it	about.



NOTES
•	 Each	of	the	three	sections	of	this	

presentation	is	supported	by	a	
research	paper.	Those	papers	can	be	
found	at	www.susannemoser.com.





NOTES
•	 Studying	how	people	communicate	

impacts	and	adaptation	is	quite	
difficult	because	there	are	so	many	
different	terms	out	there.	All	are	used	
to	roughly	convey	the	same	basic	idea.	
For	those	just	entering	the	field	and	
for	many	audiences,	however,	this	
plethora	of	terms	is	confusing.	



NOTES
•	 Within	the	science	community,	

“adaptation”	is	largely	an	accepted	
term,	but	it	is	important	to	remember	
that	it	may	sound	different	to	non-
scientific	ears.	For	example,	for	some	
people	the	term	“adaptation”	may	
have	the	negative	connotations	of	
natural	selection	-	“adapt	or	die”.	
So	it	can		be	useful	to	be	able	to	use	
different	terms.



NOTES
•	 One	way	communication	researchers	study	

how	people	communicate	adaptation	is	to	
look	at	how	it	is	reported	in	the	news.	But	
this	is	challenging	with	adaptation,	because	
researchers	often	focus	on	big	national	
papers,	while	adaptation	-	often	thought	of	
as	a	local	issue	-	might	not	be	reported	as	
much	in	these	larger	papers.	

•	 Moreover,	much	of	what	is	going	on	to	
date	in	adaptation	is	not	yet	“shovels	in	the	
ground,”	so	reporters	find	it	very	hard	to	
talk	about	it.		

•	 Many	research	studies	underestimate	
instances	of	climate	change	adaptation	
since	they	do	not	include	smaller	papers,	
which	report	on	local	cases	of	climate	
adaptation,	in	their	studies.	

•	 When	people	hear	about	an	extreme	event,	
they	often	think	of	it	as	a	local	and	natural	
phenomenon	instead	of	being	linked	to	
a	global	and	human-caused	phenomena	
like	climate	change.	Climate’s	complexity	
prevents	scientists	from	making	the	causal	
link	between	an	extreme	event	and	climate	
change.



NOTES
•	 In	a	review	of	75	studies	from	around	

the	world,	we	find	two	-	seemingly	
contradictory	-	findings.	First,	a	
considerable	number	of	studies	report	
that	people	are	noticing	climate	
change	effects	now,	including	gradual	
changes	(seasons,	birds,	flowers,	trees	
behaving	differently),	more	frequent	
extreme	events,	and	unusual	events	
(not	previously	experienced	in	certain	
locations	or	of	uncommon	severity).	

•	 At	the	same	time,	there	are	still	many	
people	who	insist	that	climate	change	
is	still	a	distant	threat,	and	even	those	
who	notice	changes	don’t	necessarily	
attribute	them	to	human	causes.



NOTES
•	 It	is	interesting	to	note,	however,	that	

even	someone	who	is	skeptical	that	
climate	change	is	happening	or	that	
it	is	human-caused	may	see	a	need	to	
protect	themselves	and	others	from	
the	climate-related	changes	they	are	
experiencing.	The	human	desire	to	be	
prepared	(“rather	safe	than	sorry”)	
creates	an	opening	to	discuss	climate	
change	with	people.



NOTES
•	 What	is	known	from	these	studies	about	

how	people	perceive	climate	change	
impacts?	The	vast	majority	of	people	see	
them	as	mostly	negative.	

•	 Psychological	distance	is	a	matter	of	
trying	not	to	think	about	something.	
Distance	is	created	by	convincing	oneself	
that	that	something	is:	
	 -	occurring	far	away		
	 -	in	the	future	
	 -	happening	to	other	species	
	 -	happening	to	other	people	

•	 For	some	people,	psychological	distance	
can	make	it	possible	for	climate	change	
to	be	enough	at	arms	length	that	it	gives	
them	space	to	think	about	and	address	
the	issue.	If	climate	change	was	too	
immediate	a	concern,	they	may	shut	
down.	In	this	way,	psychological	distance	
can	be	used	as	a	way	for	people	to	take	
on	climate	change	as	a	concern.	

•	 The	studies	also	reveal	under	what	
circumstances	people’s	perception	of	risk	
from	climate	threats	increase	(see	list).
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NOTES
•	 People	are	first	and	foremost	feeling	

beings,	not	rational,	objective	beings.	
When	risk	perceptions	increase,	
people	do	not	respond	first	with	their	
brains,	they	respond	with	their	heart.	

•	 People’s	emotional	responses	to	
climate	change	can	include	generalized	
distress	or	anxiety,	a	deep	sense	of	
vulnerability,	feeling	overwhelmed,	
becoming	angry,	and	outright	denial.	
Many	experience	the	various	stages	
of	grief	before	they	reach	the	point	
where	they	can		allow	the	reality	of	
climate	change	in.



NOTES
•	 Risk	communication	about	climate	

change	needs	to	be	combined	with	
potential	solutions.		

•	 If	people	respond	to	the	“big	or	
overwhelming	threat”	by		sticking	
their	head	into	the	ground,	it	is	very	
difficult	to	get	them	to	remove	it.	

•	 Talking	about	climate	change	without	
also	discussing	solutions	can	have	
the	same	effect	as	being	a	“climate	
denier.”	It	causes	people	to	stick	their	
heads	into	the	ground,	instead	of	
allowing	them	to	accept	the	scientific	
validity	of	climate	change	and	joining	
the	work	necessary	to	mitigate	and	
adapt	to	it.



NOTES
Not	much	is	known	yet	about	how	people	
perceive	adaptation	options.	But	what	is	
known	suggests	that	people	accept	and	
embrace	adaptation	options	more	easily	
under	the	following	circumstances:	

•	 They	are	familiar	(or	have	precedent	
elsewhere)

•	 Recognized	as	necessary 
•	 Viewed	as	proportional	to	the		

threat
•	 Consistent	with	expected roles	of		

different	actors
•	 Affected	parties	have	been	

meaningfully involved	in	decisions		
and	governance	since	they	are	
more	likely	to	have	a	stake	in	it

•	 Spurred	or	compelled by nature,	
with	the	changes	or	impacts	
resulting	from	nature, rather	than	
imposed	by	the	government

•	 People	have	choice and control	
over	when	and	how	adaptation	
efforts	are	being	implemented





NOTES
Helping	people	come	to	terms	with	the	
effects	of	climate	change	requires	an	
awareness	of	people’s	psychological	
defenses,	including:	

•	 Distance	–	Keep	it	at	bay
•	 Doom	–	Avoid	feeling	the	grief	and	

potential	loss	that	comes	with	letting	
climate	reality	in

•	 Dissonance	–	Defend	against	not	wanting	
to	feel	guilty

•	 Denial	–	If	deciding	to	act	on	climate	
change	causes	us	to	stray	from	our	social	
circle,	it	can	make	us	uncomfortable	and	
fearful	of	losing	our	relationships.	To	fend	
against	the	risk	of	losing	our	social	ties	or	
standing,	we	deny	that	there	is	a	problem	
in	the	first	place.	We	would	rather	act	like	
our	social	circle	than	act	on	knowledge	
that	strays	from	the	group.

•	 iDentity	–	Redefining	our	identity	is	not	
something	we	do	many	times	during	our	
lifetime.	Because	changing	who	we	are	or	
how	we	see	ourselves	is	very	demanding,	
we	defend	against	it	by	denying	all	the	
reasons	that	would	call	for	such	profound	
change.



NOTES
We	enable	people	to	remain	distant	
from	the	issue	of	climate	change	if,	for	
example:	

•	 We	talk	about	distant	things,	such	as	
polar	bears	or	future	events

•	 We	talk	about	climate	change	only	as	a	
scientific	(i.e.,	abstract)	issue

•	 We	don’t	talk	about	it	at	all



NOTES
•	 Overcoming	distancing	is	a	matter	of	

“bringing	climate	change	home”	using	
any	and	all	of	these	techniques.



NOTES
•	 If	people	accept	the	reality	of	climate	

change	and	let	in	what	it	might	mean,	
they	quickly	run	into	the	second	
defense:	they	experience	the	sad,	
uncomfortable,	anxious	feelings	
related	to	loss.	Sometimes	loss	is	
encountered	when	people	think	about	
adaptation	-	they	might		lose	money,	
or	might	not	be	able	to	do	certain	
things	any	more.	

•	 Using	images	that	invoke	fearful	
things,	such	as	forest	fires	and	
hurricanes,	make	it	more	difficult	for	
people	to	deal	with	the	issues	that	will	
emerge	from	climate	change.	

•	 Imagery	that	shows	loss	can	trigger	
these	kinds	of	responses.	Talking	
about	the	cost	of	impacts	or	of	
adaptation	(without	also	talking	about	
how	much	money	is	saved	by	taking	
preparatory	action)	can	also	trigger	
this	defense.



NOTES
•	 Effective	statements	to	counter	

doomsday	include:	
	
“We	have	lost	X,	but	we	have	a	chance	
to	restore	it,	and	we	have	a	chance	to	
prevent	‘further	loss.’”	
	
“We	can’t	afford	to	lose	X	or	Y.”	

•	 Countering	“doomsday”	does	not	
mean	that	you	never	talk	about	
negative	consequences	of	climate	
change	or	elicit	negative	emotions.	
But	it	is	important	that	you	do	not	end	
there.	It	is	important	to	discuss	the	
joy	of	being	involved	in	the	effort	or	
the	fun	you	have	doing	this	together.	
It	needs	to	be	connected	to	positive	
things.



NOTES
•	 Cognitive	dissonance	is	essentially	a	

defense	against	guilt.	It	arises	when	
we	know	there	is	a	threat	that	we	
should	do	something	about,	but	we	
don’t	(or	can’t).	All	of	us	experience	
this	to	some	extent,	because	we	live	
in	systems	that	don’t	allow	us	to	live	
entirely	in	harmony	with	our	values,	
or	because	we	sometimes	have	
conflicting	values.	

•	 We	defend	against	feeling	that	
dissonance	by,	for	example,	
downplaying	or	denying	the	problem,	
doubting	the	scientific	consensus,	or	
rationalizing	why	we	can’t	take	certain	
actions.



NOTES
Cognitive	dissonance	can	be	countered	by	
a	number	of	communication	strategies,	
including:	

•	 Helping	people	understand	that	
uncertainty	around	climate	change	
means	its	effects	could	cause	things	
to		get	better	or	worse.	Therefore,	
uncertainty	in	climate	science	should	
not	be	used	as	an	excuse	for	inaction.	

•	 Emphasize	that	actions	to	prepare	for	
climate	change	impacts	are	doable	
and	that	making	the	right	action	
should	be	our	default	action.	

•	 Link	climate	change	adaptation	
practices	with	moral	values	because	
it	is	a	more	compelling,	deeper	
motivation	than	short-lived	monetary	
gains.



NOTES
•	 When	we	are	at	risk	of	losing	respect,	

social	standing,	or	our	ties	to	our	
social	circle,	we	become	increasingly	
defensive,	not	just	by	denying	the	
problem,	but	also	by	attacking	those	
who	say	there	is	a	problem.	

•	 This	sort	of	dynamic	is	easily	
reinforced	by	name-calling	or	
demonizing	others,	or	by	triggering	
people’s	exisential	fears.



NOTES
Dealing	with	outright	denial	is	difficult,	
but	there	are	strategies	that	make	it	
easier:

•	 It	is	much	harder	to	be	nasty	to	each	
other	when	we	talk	to	one	another	face-
to-face.	

•	 Peer	messengers	have	characteristics	
or	identities	that	give	them	credibility	
and	allow	their	message	to	be	heard	
and	considered	with	their	audience	(ex.	
business	person	talks	to	the	business	
community	about	climate	change).	

•	 Tap	into	people’s	desire	to	be	better,	to	
become	the	person	they	would	like	to	be.	

•	 Connect	a	person’s	identity	-	how	they	
see	themselves	-	with	the	type	of		action	
you	want	them	to	take.	

•	 Help	people	recognize	that	their	actions	
can	be	part	of	the	solution	and	they	can	
be	seen	as	a	good	person	for	participating	
in	bringing	about	solutions.



NOTES
•	 The	more	people	feel	that	taking	

action	on	climate	change	would	
contradict	who	they	believe	
themselves	to	be,	the	more	defensive	
they	might	become.	The	resulting	
defenses	can	be	very	challenging	to	
deal	with.	

•	 One	defense	to	protect	identity	is	
claiming	to	be	helpless.	This	allows	
people	to	avoid	changing	identity-
defining	characteristics	about	
themselves	to	address	climate	change.	
We	can	identify	claims	of	helplessness	
when	we	hear	people	say,	“I	can’t...”



NOTES
The	point	of	countering	identity	defenses	
is	not	to	change	people.	Rather,	the	point	
is	to	minimize	the	risk	that	these	defenses	
are	triggered,	and	instead	to	connect	who	
people	are	and	want	to	be	with	the	right	
action.	For	example:

•	 Help	people	to	know	that	they	are	not	
alone	in	this	work,	that	they	are	doing	
this	work	with	others.	

•	 Appeal	to	the	mutually	held	values	we	
hold	within	society.	

•	 Frame	what	needs	to	be	done	in	the	
form	of	profoundly	challenging	but	
rewarding	stories,	such	as	a	quest	
or	the	hero’s	journey.	Tell	stories	of	
commitment	and	conviction,	and	
overcoming	a	great	challenge.





NOTES
•	 The	most	hopeful	people	are	people	

taking	action.	Active	engagement	itself	
creates	hope.	Why?	
Because	it	shows	people	that	
something	can	be	done.	They	are	
involved	in	the	meaningful	task	of	
bringing		that	solution	about	and	it	
reinforces	who	they	are	and	want	
to	be:	good	people	working	for	the	
common	good.	



NOTES
It	is	important	to	understand	that	hope	
is	not	just	one	thing;	there	are	different	
types	of	hope.	Depending	on	the	
outcome	expected	and	how	much	effort	
is	needed	to	bring	that	outcome	about,	
Stoknes	(2015)	distinguishes	four	types	of	
hope:	

•	 Pollyanna Hope	–	Convinced	that	“It’s	
going	to	be	fine”

•	 Heroic Hope	–	Convinced	that	“It’s	
going	to	be	fine	but	we	need	to	work	
hard	to	make	that	so”

•	 Stoic Hope –	Not	convinced	the	
outcomes	will	be	good,	but	we	can	
cope	with	them

•	 Grounded Hope	–	On	the	basis	of	a	
realistic	assessment	of	the	situation,	
not	at	all	convinced	that	outcomes	
will	be	fine	(quite	to	the	contrary),	
but	committed	to	working	toward	the	
best	possible	future	anyway	because	
just	standing	by	and	doing	nothing	is	
unacceptable



NOTES
•	 Thus,	hope	-	sustaining	hope	-	in	

a	dark	time	is	not	at	all	about	just	
wishing	it	all	comes	out	alright	in	the	
end	or	just	a	matter	of	keeping	the	
spirits	up,	but	a	commitment	to	hard	
work.		

•	 It	is	a	grounded	sense	of	possibility,	
a	call	and	yearning	to	rise	to	the	
best	we	can	be.	It	comes	from	a	
deep	inquiry	into	how	we	want	to	
conduct	ourselves	in	a	time	of	great	
uncertainty	and	grave	danger.



NOTES
•	 The	most	important	message	of	

hope	you	can	bring	to	any	audience	
is	yourself.	If	you	are	real,	grounded	
in	the	reality	of	climate	change,	a	
whole	human	being	in	your	emotional	
responses	to	it,	if	you	express	solid	
commitment	to	the	science,	the	
future,	the	community,	and	thus	
respond	maturely	to	the	challenge	
before	us,	YOU	will	be	the	most	
inspiring	part	of	what	you	bring	to	
others.



NOTES
The	next	most	important	
recommendation	for	effective	
communication	of	unwelcome	messages	
is	that	you	don’t	just	“fall	into	the	door”	
with	it.	You	first	connect	with	your	
audience	as	if	you	were	friends	with	
them.	Instead:	

•	 Be	respectful
•	 Validate	your	audience
•	 Affirm	their	sense	of	self
•	 Appreciate	past	accomplishments
•	 Speak	to	what	they	care	about,	

treasure,	value,	aspire	to,	who	they	
are	and	want	to	be

•	 Use	humor	

That	lightens	up	the	situation,	since	
you	do,	of	course,	bring	unwelcome	
messages.	So	prepare	your	audience	for	
it	by	saying	so	first	before	you	present	it.	
Immediately	suggest	that	you	also	come	
with	a	plan	of	what	to	do,	or	that	you	
want	to	engage	the	audience	in	finding	
solutions.	That	taps	into	the	curiosity	
without	getting	lost	in	panic	(followed	by	
emotional	defense	mechanisms).



NOTES
Much	is	known	about	the	importance	of	
hope	and	how	to	help	tap	into	people’s	
sense	of	hope	in	medical	psychology.	
There	are	a	number	of	steps	to	this,	
augmented	here	by	what	we	know	from	
other	psychological	research	around	
climate	change:

•	 Clear-eyed diagnosis:	Do	not	come	
with	a	wishy-washy	diagnosis;	convey	
to	people	our	exact	situation

•	 How do we get there:	Show	people	
how

•	 Strategy for setbacks and interim 
goals:	Something	will	undoubtedly	
happen	so	that	things	don’t	go	well;	
strategize	how	to	overcome	setbacks	
and	set	interim	goals	that	help	people	
reach	accomplishments

•	 Meaningful role for me:	Outline	a	
meaningful	role	for	your	audience;	
what	can	they	do	to	help

•	 Call on my highest self:	Link	their	
actions	to	their	highest	self	

•	 Doing it together:	Show	them	they	are	
not	alone;	do	the	work	with	them	



Questions
Can	you	give	us	some	ideas	of	feasible	actions?
Most	people	will	quickly	realize	you	cannot	solve	climate	change	only	by	
adaptation.	The	root	causes	need	to	be	addressed.	Have	handouts	from	
reputable	sources	ready	for	different	audiences:		
	 -	Have	adaptation	and	mitigation	materials
	 -	Have	things	people	can	do	in	their	own	households
	 -	Have	energy	savings	people	can	participate	in
The	Union	of	Concerned	Scientists	has	a	helpful	book	on	things	people	can	
do	everyday	called	‘Cooler	Smarter:	Practical	Steps	for	Low-Carbon	Living’	
(2012,	Washington,	DC:	Island	Press).	Also,	do	not	let	people	think	of	this	as	
something	they	only	have	to	do	in	their	own	life/house.	Create	a	sense	of	
doing	it	together	by	encouraging	them	to	engage	in	local	and	regional	efforts.	

If you were working on a long term engagement project, would you start 
out by recognizing and talking about the 5 layers of self-defense so that, as 
a	group,	you	could	recognize	various	reactions	that	may	come	up?
I	wouldn’t	start	by	telling	them	about	the	5	layers	of	self-defense.	In	talking	
with	people,	you	will	very	quickly	hear	where	they	are	at,	their	questions,	
and	their	concerns.	Invite	them	to	share	it.	It	will	help	them	see	you	are	
interested	in	their	well	being.	You	are	in	the	business	of	the	psychological	
task	of	dealing	with	people’s	responses.	

How	do	I	respond	to	people	that	are	not	necessarily	more	open	to	scientific	
facts, someone who is not a believer of climate change and probably not 
going	to	move	off	of	his	position?
Identify	where	the	person	falls	on	the	defenses	map	and	tailor	your	response	
accordingly.	At	the	very	least,	acknowledge	their	concerns	and	affirm	their	
identity.



NOTES
•	 OWLize	is	a	project	that	uses	realistic	

visualizations	to	help	people	see	
the	future	landscape	based	on	
the	best	available	climate	science	
at	a	given	location.	It	also	shows	
viewers	adaptation	options	and	asks	
them	to	respond	about	how	this	
new	information	has	changed	their	
attitudes.	

•	 The	program	was	piloted	in	Marin	
County	(CA)	and	is	also	a	part	of	a	
project	in	San	Mateo	County	(CA)	and	
San	Francisco.



NOTES
•	 The	current	conditions	is	what	people	

see	as	they	spend	time	in	this	location.		
The	first	scenario	they	see	looking	
through	the	OWL	viewer	is	the	King	
tide	flooding	conditions	that	are	
already	happening	during	high	tides	at	
present	(see top image).	

•	 The	second	visualization	in	the	OWL	
shows	a	flooding	scenario	in	this	
location	due	to	an	additional	3	ft.	of	
sea-level	rise	(see bottom image).



NOTES
•	 The	OWLize	then	shows	possible	

adaptation	options	for	dealing	with	
rising	sea	level.	For	this	scenario,	it	
shows	what	the	site	would	look	like	if	
they	built	a	seawall	(see top image).	

•	 It	also	shows	a	second	option	if	Marin	
County	were	to	build	an	ecoberm	(see 
bottom image).	

•	 The	survey	inside	the	OWL	then	
asks	viewers	about	their	interest	in	
learning	more	about	these	and	other	
adaptation	options	and	about	their	
interest	in	getting	more	engaged	in	
the	community’s	adaptation	planning	
process,	as	well	as	their	age.





NOTES
•	 The	work	on	the	OWL	project	is	

funded	by	FEMA	as	part	of	a	larger	
effort	to	develop	a	“train	the	
trainer”	curriculum	for	community	
engagement	and	effective	
communication	around	climate	change	
impacts	and	adaptation.	

•	 Building	capacity	for	engagement	and	
communication,	particularly	at	the	
local	level	where	adaptation	needs	to	
be	implemented,	is	a	growing	need.	

•	 Susanne	Moser	is	working	with	
Climate	Access	executive	director,	Cara	
Pike,	to	develop	training	materials.	

•	 If	you	have	needs,	ideas,	suggestions	
for	such	a	training,	please	contact	Susi	
at	the	email	provided	on	the	last	slide.



NOTES
•	 The	following	references	can	

be		accessed	and	read	at	www.
susannemoser.com/publications.
communications.php
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